COLEFORD TOWN COUNCIL

At the monthly meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Wednesday 28th May 2003 there were present: -



Councillors
A M Lacey, Mayor



          

Mrs J A Marrott, Deputy Mayor

                                  

C T Elsmore (7.20pm)

                                  

C Lusty


                                   

N W Penny

                                   

R D Phelps

                                    
M T Weston

           



Mrs P Evans - District Councillor

              


Sgt A Allerton - Glos Constabulary 

APOLOGIES for absence were received from County Councillor P Chamberlain, District Councillors A Benstead (Mrs Benstead attended on his behalf as an observer) Mrs A Smallwood, Councillors D J Atherley, C P Kay and P C Rob Dix, Gloucestershire Constabulary.

The minutes of the last meeting of the Council held on Tuesday 29th April 2003 having been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Mayor as correct.

The Mayor welcomed everyone to the meeting and formally thanked the organisers of the Coleford Music Festival for such a wonderful event.

POLICE INCIDENTS REPORT

Members were pleased to welcome Sgt Andy Allerton to the meeting.  Sgt Allerton advised that the new Inspector, Inspector Pitstock had hoped to be in attendance but sent apologies as he had been called away.

New Home Office instructions mean that reporting of crime has to be standardised nationally and all incidents must be recorded in a common format. Therefore some areas of crime will show a large increase but the changes will allow for a uniform starting point for future comparisons.

The monthly figures were given as:

Violence against the person
14           Detection rate 80%

Violence in total          
15                                   80%

Burglary                                 
20      
                           20%

Theft and Handling                 35                                   15%

Theft                                       54
                             9%

Criminal damage                     20


   20%

Sgt Allerton advised that detection meant that someone had been arrested and charged or cautioned in connection with a crime.

Sgt Allerton advised that detection rates for violent crime had increased over last year. With finite resources this area of crime had been targeted and, in particular, ‘hotspots’ in areas where persistent anti-social behaviour were occurring.  Conversely, with less resource available the detection rate for theft and criminal damage was lower than in the previous year.

Having presented his report Sgt Allerton left the meeting.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Cllrs J Marrott, N Penny and R Phelps declared in interest in agenda number 5.1

Cllr R Phelps declared an interest in agenda number 5.2

Cllr N Penny declared an interest in agenda number 5.7 and 5.8

Cllr C Lusty declared an interest in agenda number 7.11

MATTERS ARISING FROM PREVIOUS MINUTES NOT SHOWN ON THE AGENDA

24 (a)
COLEFORD TOWN COUNCIL NEWSLETTER – Analysis

       
Councillors were saddened that out of the 3822 newsletters delivered only 4 parishioners had made any response.  Often when speaking to the public Councillors found that there was very little awareness of the work carried out by the Town Council and the many issues raised and forwarded to other bodies for attention.  It was agreed that a further annual newsletter be produced in liaison with the Coleford Partnership in the hope that an improved response would be received.  The Guides were still happy to deliver the report.

24 (b)
COLEFORD CEMETERY – Position of 2nd skip

As the agreed 2nd skip would be very visible on entering the cemetery, members discussed the merit of having it in-set into the bank in front of the lay-by.  After discussion it was agreed that, unless the need for the skip’s delivery was very urgent, then a site visit would be made during the August annual inspection of the cemetery to determine the most acceptable place to position it.

24 (c)
KING GEORGE V ACCESS ROAD

Members noted that the stone was now on order.

SPECIAL AGENDA ITEMS

25.
COLEFORD PARTNERSHIP – CONTINUATION OF SUPPORT

The Council had previously resolved that some of the Deputy Clerk’s time would be spent on work for Coleford Partnership as the Council’s support to the partnership.  As no Deputy Clerk is now employed Cllr Mrs J Marrott was currently doing this work unpaid.


Resolved: The Council to continue to support the Partnership for the foreseeable future and to make the Offices and equipment available for use by the Partnership.   

26.
FOREST OF DEAN FARMERS MARKET – Verbal request to hold twice monthly


The Farmers Market Co-ordinator had made a verbal request that, on cessation of the Newent Farmers Market, an extra market be held each month in Coleford.  Councillors were disappointed to see that another town could not make a success of their market. Concerns were raised that two markets each month might take away the success of a monthly event and the effects on permanent traders in the town.


Resolved:   A decision on whether to give consent to a twice monthly Farmers Market be deferred until local traders have been consulted and that this item be placed on the Agenda for the monthly meeting in June. 

27.
RoSPA INSPECTION REPORT- Foxglove Way Play Area


The Clerk advised that following the inspection on 14th April 2003 the subsequent report had highlighted only the self-closing mechanism on the gates and the re-setting of a misplaced cross-over chain in the Adventure Trail as requiring attention.  Cllr. Marrott advised that she had reported the defect on the gate previously but that the contractor had not attended to the problem.

Resolved:   Contractor to be again requested to attend to the gate and that the chain in the Adventure Trail be correctly placed.

28.
PLANTERS AROUND CLOCK TOWER 


Following the removal of scaffolding the Planters around the Clock Tower were in need of replanting.


Resolved:  Request contractor to remove damaged plants and replant.

29.
COUNTRYSIDE AGENCY’S BEACON TOWNS PROGRAMME

As the Coleford Town Council was not an elected Council members held the view that applying for the Beacon Town’s programme was not a practical opportunity at the present time.

30.
SENIOR CITIZENS CHRISTMAS CONCERT

Discussion took place with regard to the date, venue and entertainment for this event.


Resolved: Concert to be held on 8th December 2003 at Coleford Community Centre and that a committee is formed to arrange entertainment.

31.
REQUEST FROM COLEFORD CHRISTMAS LIGHTS COMMITTEE FOR PERMISSION TO HAVE AN ILLUMINATED CREST PRODUCED


Councillors agreed that this would make a marvellous enhancement to the lighting display and wished to extend their thanks to the Christmas Lights Committee.

32.
INSCRIPTION ON PLAQUE IN MEMORY OF JOHN HAMEL 

Councillors agreed the inscription to be placed on the plaque in the Town Centre. 

33.
PLANS

The minutes of the Planning Meeting held on Tuesday 13th May having been previously circulated were accepted as a true record and the recommendations agreed accordingly.

PLANS – Permission for Development

PLANNING APPLICATIONS

Applicant


Proposals


Recommendations

DF4797/E (P656/03)

Erection of a conservatory.
No issue identified.

2 Hillcrest Lane,

Broadwell,

Coleford

DF10592/A (P658/03)

Erection of a first floor rear
No issue identified.

Northfield,


extension.

38 Gloucester Road,

Coleford.

DF12627 (P668/03)

Alterations and erection of a
No material concerns.

Yew Tree Bungalow,

single storey side extension.

Gorsty Knoll,

Coleford.

DF6426/B (P676/03)

Application under circular 18/84 
No issue.

Land at Ellwood Road,

for the retention of an advance 

Ellwood,


directional sign.

Coleford.

*DF7990/B/AP (P553/03)

Revised Plans – Approval of 
No change in layout. Only


Land adjacent 


reserved matters for the erection 
change in surface.

2 Woodville Avenue,

of a pair of semi detached
houses.


Broadwell.


Construction of new vehicular 





access and layout of associated





parking facilities.

DF12635 (P702/03)

Alterations and extension to
No issue identified.

6 Worcester Walk,

dwelling.

Broadwell.

DF305/E (P703/03)

Alterations and erection of a 
No issue identified.

Rocklands,


single storey rear extension and 

Howard Road,


a front porch to existing dwelling.

Broadwell.


Erection of a detached single





storey games room/study.

DF3953/A (P704/03)

Conversion of existing out-
No issue identified.

10 Cinderhill,


building to create additional

Coleford.


living accommodation.  Erection





of a detached double private car





garage and alterations to 





vehicular access.

*Re Land adjacent to 2 Woodville Avenue

For the benefit of District Councillor Mrs P Evans, the problems in the area were outlined.  In addition the Town Council had written to the Planning Department of the Forest of Dean District Council stating that no soakaways were shown on the plans, there would be a large increase in vehicles to and from the site, the lane was not owned by a Public Authority but Forest of Dean Housing, and that a neighbour had been told by the District Council that permission had already been granted.  

Councillor Weston stated that the Town Council was the lowest tier of Office and that it was important that the District Council were aware of its concerns.

CORRESPONDENCE

34.
DATA PROTECTION ACT 1998
Confirmation of the Town Council’s entry in the Register has been received.

35.
COPY OF LETTER TO COLEFORD POLICE FROM MRS A STUTTARD

Members requested a letter in support of Mrs Stuttard’s comments be sent to the Police and that it should include a further request that Bowen’s Hill becomes a no parking zone on days when the town centre is closed for Festival events.

36.
FODDC – TOURISM STRATEGY- CONSULTATION DRAFT
Councillors Mrs J Marrott and N Penny to peruse, liase and comment to Forest of Dean District Council.

37.
GCC – HIGHWAY MAINTENANCE REGIONAL PARISH COUNCIL MEETING – 26 June 2003
Councillor C Elsmore will attend and express the Council’s concerns that neither Mr N Powell or Mr N Maxfield Highways attended the last meeting of the Town Council’s Highways and Traffic meeting.

38.
CLOSURE OF DEAN HALL AND OAKDENE SCHOOLS AND ESTABLISHMENT OF NEW SPECIAL SCHOOL  

The adjudicator’s determination was noted.

39.
GCC – FENCING AT BELLS PLAYING FIELD
Letter received stating that the County Council was not obliged to maintain and repair the fence although accepting that it owns it and that the Valuer had requested a report. Councillors requested that the matter be passed to the County Councillor, the complainant, Mr Rule, advised and that the matter be referred back to the next meeting if no response received.

40.
FODDC – WALNUT TREE, WALNUT CLOSE, COALWAY
In response to the Town Council’s letter concerning the health of the tree Mr Sweet suggested that it be inspected when in full leaf by a tree surgeon to determine the extent of the deadwood and the damaged bough.  Councillors asked that Mr Sweet be requested to have the tree surveyed for safety reasons, particularly as, in recent months, a falling tree in another part of the country had killed a child. 

41.
COUNTRYSIDE AGENCY- FOD INTEGRATED RURAL DEVELOPMENT PROGRAMME

Members noted that the programme would continue until March 2005.

42.
FORGE – TENTH ANNIVERSARY EVENT 

Members wished a representative to attend but requested the Clerk to ascertain the time of the event as the date coincided with the monthly Town Council meeting.

43.
GLOUCESTERSHIRE ASSOCIATION OF PARISH AND TOWN COUNCILS
Members wished for new Councillors to be given the opportunity to attend the training events and for the Clerk to make the necessary arrangements.  It was also noted that the amount expendable against Section 137 of the Local Government Act 1972 has been increased to £5.00 per elector.

44.
LETTER FROM MRS J MACDONALD RE PAVEMENTS
Mrs Macdonald has recently experienced difficulties using her electric scooter in the town due to the unevenness of pavements and vehicles parked on pavements.  Councillors requested Mrs Macdonald’s letter be forwarded to the Highways department requesting that they respond directly to Mrs Macdonald.

45.
GLOUCESTERSHIRE 1ST – CONSULTATION DOCUMENT  

Councillor Mrs J Marrott had obtained a copy of the document.

46.
LETTER FROM REV. PATRICK SEMPLE – RE-ORDERING OF ST JOHN’S CHURCH
Councillor Mrs J Marrott to attend a meeting on 7th June at St John’s to discuss the project. 

47.
COMMUNITY LIAISON STEERING GROUP 

Councillor M Weston to attend the next meeting on 12th June 2003

48.
EMAIL – PC ROB DIX – RE FOREST MPO (BOBBY BUS)
The Council discussed the previously circulated e-mails.  The Clerk was instructed to advise PC Dix that the Town Council would wish to see the bus use a regular, specific, timed route to be advertised in the areas to be visited and that a representative of the local Neighbourhood Watch network join the bus. 

49.
ROYAL FOREST OF DEAN BUSINESS AND PROFESSIONAL ASSOCIATION

Councillors noted that the newsletter had been received.

50.
INVITATION FROM CHRISTMAS LIGHTS COMMITTEE 

RE UNVEILING OF PLAQUE
All Councillors, past and present, are invited to attend the unveiling of a plaque in memory of John Hamel in the town centre on 11th June at 7pm.

51.
VERBAL REQUEST FROM MRS JOAN SMITH RE HEADSTONE
Mrs Smith had requested that the Council permitted the Coleford Crest to be etched on her late husband’s (Mr Hubert Smith) headstone together with a photograph of Mr Smith also as an etching. The Clerk was instructed to write to Mrs Smith advising her that the Council would give serious consideration to her request and that the matter would be discussed at the next meeting of the Cemetery Committee.  

52.
COPY OF LETTER FROM DEAN PROPERTIES TO GLOUCESTERSHIRE CONSTABULARY RE VANDALISM  

District Councillor, Mrs P Evans, noted that the letter contained some strong points regarding vandalism.  Councillors were also concerned that the situation with the lighting in Mushet Walk was still unresolved and that this dark area could be adding to problems.  Councillor M Weston expressed concerns that Aquilla had forgotten about the lighting and the meeting that had been held with them.  Councillor Mrs P Evans re-iterated that there were problems in getting Aquilla to deal with situations locally.  The Clerk was instructed to contact County Councillor P Chamberlain asking him to take the matter forward.

53.
RESPONSES FROM GLOUCESTERSHIRE CONSTABULARY RE LETTER FROM MR POTTER 

Letter of acknowledgement and a further letter advising that the matter had been passed to the Treasurer of the Police Authority for a response directly to Mr Potter.

District Councillor Mrs P Evans left the meeting at 8.30pm

54.
WEST GLOUCESTERSHIRE PRIMARY CARE TRUST
The Council wished to reserve a place at the event on 10th July 2003 to discuss ‘Building a Strategy for Community Hospitals’ and would advise which Councillor would attend at a later date.

55.
OFFICE VISITS RE KING GEORGE V PLAYING FIELDS
Mr Mark Camp of Coleford Cricket Club had made two visits to the Town Council offices.  On 12th May he advised that rats had been seen in one of the changing rooms.  The Clerk had contacted the Pest Control officer who had visited the premises and set bait traps.

On 23 May Mr. Camp made another visit to advise that vandals had broken the bench off the wall of the pavilion, broken it beyond repair and then thrown the bench into the middle of the field.  Mr Camp had reported the incident to the police. 

Mr Camp requested an urgent meeting with all interested parties to discuss the various issues regarding the use of the pavilion and field.

Councillors requested that the Clerk write to Mr Camp advising him that such a meeting would be arranged once the committee structure had been completed.

56.
LETTERS OF THANKS
Letters of thanks had been received from:

Mrs H Lusty – re Christian Aid Stall

Children’s Opportunity Centre – re the Mayor agreeing to “start” the sponsored bike ride on June 28th

Gloucestershire Youth Service – Thanks to Mayor for presenting certificates and trophies to the Young People’s Talent Show and to the Town Council for providing the Winners’ trophies.

57.
MEMBERS REPORTS
Councillor M Weston

Intruders in gardens in Newland Street - Over recent weeks children have been entering the rear gardens of premises, standing on the roofs of aviary buildings.  Access is being gained by way of the District Council Offices staff car park.  Surveillance cameras cover this area. The owner of the property had telephoned the District Council three times but had not had a response. Councillor Weston was very disappointed that no response had been made, bearing in mind that the incidents should have been recorded on camera and requested that letters be written to Mr Andrew Pendrey, Property Services Manager and Mrs Jo Miller, Community Safety Co-ordinator at the District Council expressing the concerns.  

Sewage problems in Whitecliff – recently bubbles over a foot deep had appeared from under manhole covers.  The polythene previously put under the covers had now disintegrated.  In addition, the smell had already re-appeared now that hotter weather had arrived. Letters, drawing attention to these matters, were requested to be sent to Gloucestershire County Council, Highways department, HYDER and the Environmental Health department of the District Council.

Councillor Mrs J Marrott

Crime Panel – An Open Evening for the benefit of local schools was held on 21 May.  42 invitations were send out and only 2 people attended.  Many complaints are received about crime but the response showed the public were not concerned enough to attend the meeting. 

Gloucestershire Market Towns Forum - Councillors Mrs J Marrott and R Phelps had attended the recent meeting in Chipping Campden.  Chipping Campden had brought the old Police Station back into use, letting the ground floor for commercial use and using the old Court Room as its Council Chamber.  The Town Council had taken out a Public Works Loan and had let the building to the “Peelers Trust.” The Town Council were also using S137 of Local Government Act 1972 to carry out work that the Council cannot get done by the Highways department.

Coleford Partnership – A Theme Group seminar had been arranged for 17th May but was cancelled due to insufficient responses (9) to justify the £400 per day costs.  A meeting had been arranged for 3rd June to which outside agencies had been invited.

The Partnership was finding difficulty in contacting staff at Shire Hall.  A feasibility study had been started but nothing else had happened.  The Partnership had written to The Chief Executive of Gloucestershire County Council, Joyce Redfern, who had requested Dilys Wynn to respond.  Due to lack of response a further letter was sent on 16th May.  The County Youth Officer has now been identified as acting as a liaison between the County Council and the Partnership. 

Together with other members of Gloucestershire Market Towns Forum members, Councillors Mrs J Marrott and R Phelps are to visit Langport re their Market and Coastal Towns Initiative on 4th July. 

58.
IN COMMITTEE REPORTS


The following item were discussed: -


Police operations


Co-option for vacant seats (4)

59.
ACCOUNTS

There being no other business, the Mayor closed the meeting at 9.29.

58.
IN COMMITTEE REPORTS

Members welcomed Sgt A Allerton back to discuss the policing issues arising from the Coleford Music Festival the previous weekend.  

An extension of the meeting to 9.15 was agreed.

Councillor M Weston opened discussions by stating that the Carnival of Transport at Easter had run smoothly.  He had enjoyed the music at the Festival but was alarmed at the amount of alcohol consumed, which appeared to be worse than in the previous year.  One shop was reportedly serving underage persons and he felt that on Festival days these particular premises should be refused a licence. 

Councillor Lacey stated that the Town Council had written for the last two years to the Police regarding this problem.  This year it could have tarnished the reputation of a superb event.

Councillor N Penny advised that the only problems were with alcohol and under-age consumption, stemming from sales from one particular premise.

Councillor C Lusty said that he felt sorry for the organisers of the Festival who had put in so much hard work.  Parishioners had told him that they did not wish their money to be put towards an event where bad and offensive behaviour was to be seen. He felt that such behaviour was a pity as none of it needed to have happened if their had been proper policing of the event.  There were 1244 police officers in Gloucestershire, 325 of whom were with the Forest and Gloucester division.  People were not getting what they paid for.

Councillor Mrs J Marrott said that she attended Brecon Jazz.  By the third year of this event similar problems to those experienced in Coleford had happened.  There had then been a voluntary agreement in place between the police and off-licences that a maximum of 3 cans only would be sold to each person.  She had been told that staff at the Co-op store had felt threatened.  Purchases had been made in the store by over 18s but the drink had been handed to minors. 

Sgt Allerton stated that it was illegal to buy alcohol for consumption by a minor.  He felt that the Council had raised two very different issues, the effect of Festival policing and policing in general.

With regard to the Festival policing, Officers felt that it was a large task (approx. 6,000 people attended) and the police didn’t have enough resources to deal with it.  Arrests were made and public order situations were dealt with.  This was the fourth such event, it had grown and become well-known.  The problems with one premise had been highlighted.  At one stage two police officers had been placed on the doors and this would be noted when the licence came up for renewal.  Premises had been granted late licences and this had created problems late at night. The policing of events, which grow in popularity, and others need to be planned for on a Contingency basis this would mean that their needs are recognised and planned for and resourced from Central not Forest police.  The police wish to hold a de-brief with the Committee and liase with them in the future. The disorder experienced was not organised disorder.  

With regard to general policing issues Sgt Allerton stated that sometimes police manpower can be as low as two officers and officers themselves understand that sometimes they are unable to give the service the public deserve.  He realised that the public are often not happy with the outcome from police investigations or the courts but he assured the Council that the police were now working “smarter” and targeting ‘hotspots’ where there was an apparent trend in crime that needed to be curbed.  Plain clothed officers were working in the area both in vehicles and on foot.

The meeting was extended to 9.30

Sgt Allerton advised that the County would be employing 60 Community Police Support Officers and 6 of these would be allocated to the Forest area.  In addition 3 CID officers would be moving back to the Forest South division in the next few months.

Councillor C Lusty expressed concerns with regard to drug taking and dealing at the Angus Buchanan Playing Fields.

Councillor M Weston stated that the public does not generally like to get involved in reporting this type of activity probably for fear of revenge.

Sgt Allerton agreed that involvement from the public seemed to be a downward trend because of fear of reprisals but there was still a good sense of Community Spirit in the Forest.   There was a current police operation targeting the supply of drugs.

Having thanked Sgt Allerton for attending the meeting the Mayor also expressed pleasure that the new Inspector for the area was keen to attend Town Council meeting in the future.

CO-OPTIONS

Councillors were happy to have received 6 letters of application for co-option but expressed their concerns that these had not come in the form of nominations for the elections in May.  This meant that the Town Council had now lost the opportunity of becoming a Quality Council for at least the next four years.

Members voted to invite Mrs Carole Alloway-Martin, Mrs S Merrikin, Mrs Barbara Watkins and Mr J Shaw to be co-opted members of the Town Council.

59.
ACCOUNTS



COLEFORD TOWN COUNCIL  BANK CURRENT ACCOUNT 




.
















DATE
CHQ NO
PAYEE
VALUE



ACCOUNTS


£

06-May-03
 
Brought forward









28-May-03
1976
Forest of Dean District Council
111.00



28-May-03
1976
Forest of Dean District Council - Rates June
111.00


1977
Shane Ball
193.67




1977
Shane Ball - flowers etc
193.67


1978
Ernest Heal & Sons
508.51




1978
Ernest Heal & Sons-empty bins,capping,25 sunken,crem.plot
508.51


1979
npower
60.62




1979
npower- Office
60.62


1980
npower
9.11




1980
npower - Cemetery workshop
9.11


1981
A F Fowler & Co
25.34




1981
A F Fowler & Co - Keys (Clock Tower area) 
25.34


1982
Society of Local Council Clerks
11.99




1982
Society of Local Council Clerks - insert updates
11.99


1983
Rees Electrical & Son
57.11




1983
Rees Electrical & Son - lighting Clock Tower
57.11


1984
Allianz Cornhill Insurance PLC
3062.95




1984
Allianz Cornhill Insurance PLC- Employers Liability
3062.95


1985
GAPTC
1329.97




1985
GAPTC - Annual Membership and publications 
1329.97


1986
Paul Smith - Photography
75.20




1986
Paul Smith - Photography - Presentation photos
75.20


1987
Severn Trent Water
10.01




1987
Severn Trent Water - Clock Tower
10.01


1988
Forest of Dean Farmers Markets
500.00




1988
Forest of Dean Farmers Markets - purchase storage container
500.00


1989
Gloucestershire Media
103.99




1989
Gloucestershire Media - Notice re co-options
103.99


1990
Protech Business Systems Ltd
224.54




1990
Protech Business Systems Ltd - 12740 copies
224.54


1991
Xerox (UK) Ltd
493.50




1991
Xerox (UK) Ltd - old Copier (re-imbursed by Protech)
493.50


1992
Playground Management Ltd
90.48




1992
Playground Management Ltd - Annual inspection
90.48


1993
University of Gloucestershire
112.50




1993
University of Gloucestershire - course V Mitchell
112.50


1994
S A Pritchard
737.75




1994
S A Pritchard - salary
737.75


1995
C Wilkins
807.53




1995
C Wilkins - salary
807.53


1996
V G Mitchell
994.77




1996
V G Mitchell - salary
994.77


1997
Glos CC - Pension Fund
597.81




1997
Glos CC - Pension Fund
597.81


1998
Inland Revenue
514.04




1998
Inland Revenue - PAYE
514.04


1999
Dancing Through the Dean
250.00




1999
Dancing Through the Dean - Donation
250.00


2000
Forest Keys and Trophies
37.00




2000
Forest Keys and Trophies - Talent show
37.00


2001
Herefordshire Fire Protection Services
62.06




2001
Herefordshire Fire Protection Services - Service - Office & KGV
62.06


2002
Cash - Petty Cash
50.00




2002
Cash -  Petty Cash 
50.00




11031.45






11031.45





















































































High Interest Account

12/05/03 Gross Credit Interest




227.08

27/05/03 Norwich Union





  12.13

Current Account

08/05/03 Ernest Heal & Sons (Gabriel)



130.00

09/05/03 Sundry Credit (Gordon Blake re: Barnard)


  50.00

22/05/03 Sundry Credit (Protech)




493.50

29/05/03 Ernest Heal & Sons (Slaney/Short)



260.00

There being no other business, the Mayor closed the meeting at 9.29.
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